WOMEN'S HOMELESSNESS IN THE UNITED STATES

"Despite the fact that, worldwide, women are the primary users of housing and thus most affected by housing, women have been excluded from virtually every aspect of the housing process from policy development, planning and design, ownership, construction, and even housing movements."

-Leilani Farha, Special Rapporteur on adequate housing [1]

Prevalence of Women's Homelessness

- While official statistics significantly undercount homelessness, [2] according to the Department of Housing and Urban Development ("HUD"):
 - In 2019 in the United States ("U.S."), there were **219,911 women** experiencing homelessness, compared to 343,187 men. [3]
 - In 2019 in Miami-Dade County ("MDC"), **33.29%** of people experiencing homelessness were women (totaling **1,156 women**). [4]
- Transgender women of color experienced even higher rates of homelessness: American Indian (59%), Black (51%), multiracial (51%), Middle Eastern (49%), and Latina (35%). [5]
- The combined number of women who enter both homeless and domestic violence shelters annually is roughly 1,129,307. [6]
- Single women and mothers with children are the two **fastest-growing** groups of people experiencing homelessness in the United States. [7]

Women's Right to Adequate Housing

- Core international human rights instruments, including the Universal Declaration of Human Rights,[8] International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights,[9] and Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women [10] espouse the right to adequate housing.
- The right to adequate housing includes seven components, uniquely impacting women: legal security of tenure; availability of services, materials, facilities and infrastructure; affordability; habitability; accessibility; location; and culturally adequacy. [11]
- The United Nations Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women highlighted: "[T]he right to own, manage, enjoy and dispose of property is central to a woman's right to enjoy financial independence, and in many countries will be critical to her ability to earn a livelihood and to provide adequate housing and nutrition for herself and for her family." [12]

Economic Insecurity Impedes Women's Access to Housing

- In the U.S., women make up **63%** of workers earning the federal minimum wage and earn less than men on average in all industries. [13]
- Poverty is particularly acute for women of color, affecting 21.4% of Black women, 18.7% of Latinas, and 22.8% of Native American women, compared to the national poverty rate of 7% for White men. [14]
- Black women are more than **twice** as likely to have evictions filed against them as white people. [15]
- In MDC, 40% of households are single parent led [16] and, of those, 71% are led by women. [17]
 17% of femme-led single parent households earn less than a living income. [18]

Domestic Violence: A Leading Cause of Women's Homelessness [19]

"It is often the case that the woman experiencing violence, rather than the male perpetrator, must leave the home. Because women avoid living on the streets, particularly if they are caring for children, they are more likely to be found among the "hidden homeless" and denied the benefit of programmes directed at persons in more visible forms of homelessness."

-Leilani Farha, Special Rapporteur on adequate housing [20]

- 57% of all women experiencing homelessness report domestic violence as the immediate cause of their homelessness. [21]
- Roughly 80% of homeless women with children have previously experienced domestic violence. [22]
- Yet, in the U.S., some landlords have adopted "zero tolerance for crime" policies, enabling the eviction of tenants for violence in their homes, regardless of whether they are the victim or the perpetrator of the violence. [23]

COVID-19 and Women

"For too many women and children, **home can be a place of fear and abuse**. That situation worsens considerably in cases of isolation such as the lockdowns imposed during the COVID-19 pandemic."

-Dubravka Simonovic, Special Rapporteur on violence against women [24]

- In fact, UN Women has deemed rising rates of gender-based violence, particularly domestic violence, with COVID-19 a "shadow pandemic." [25]
- According to the National Commission on COVID-19 and Criminal Justice, the number of domestic violence incidents in the U.S. increased by **8.1%** after lockdown orders were enacted. [26]
- In an initial survey of MDC domestic violence service providers, almost half report their clients are, overall, less safe than when the pandemic began. [27]
 - Moreover, the kind of service requests has changed since the pandemic started, with rental assistance, *housing* and direct financial assistance being the greatest needs. [28]
- In MDC, Lotus House Women's Shelter faced both rising rates of reported domestic violence and increased demand by women and children seeking shelter, as well as unprecedented health and safety challenges in meeting those demands, due to the COVID-19 pandemic. [29]
 - In 2020, Lotus House sheltered a record 1,354 women, youth, and children, an increase of 202 guests compared to 2019; this represents a **17.5% increase** over the prior year. [30]
 - Overcoming their fear of entering a shelter during the pandemic, Lotus House recorded a
 37.6% increase in the percentage of sheltered women with domestic violence in 2020
 compared with 2019. [31]

Violence Resulting from Homelessness

- Homelessness for women presents an increased risk of violence, including sexual assault and abuse for those living on the streets. [32]
- Additionally, unsheltered Black trans women are at extreme risk for both private violence and lawenforcement harassment living on the streets. [33]

Responses to Women's Homelessness

- In 2016, HUD expanded protections for domestic violence survivors to comply with the **Violence Against Women Act**, [34] which involves the opportunity to request an emergency housing transfer to separate the survivor from the perpetrator.
- MDC's Human Rights Ordinance makes it unlawful to discriminate against any person in employment, *housing*, or public accommodations on the basis of status as a victim of domestic violence, dating violence, or stalking. [35]
- In MDC, **Lotus House**, the largest women's shelter in Florida and one of the largest in the United States, offers vital supports for women and children facing homelessness, by providing a safe haven with holistic, trauma-informed shelter, wrap-around supportive services, education, tools and resources to heal and reclaim their lives. [36]

Recommendations

- To address women's homelessness, federal, state and local governments must:
 - Recognize women's right to adequate housing by ratifying ICESCR and CEDAW.
 - Ensure the participation of women's organizations and advocates, including BIPOC-led organizations, in the development of housing policies, programs, and projects, as well as in the elaboration of laws, taking women's needs into account. [37]
 - Ban "zero tolerance for crime" policies in leases as violations of the Fair Housing Act's protections against sex discrimination, stopping landlords from penalizing survivors of domestic violence.
 - Provide legal representation or court navigators to assist those women facing eviction due to domestic violence.
 - Ensure that domestic violence survivors have access to protection through helplines, safe shelters, psychosocial support, restraining orders, and rapid response by police.
 - Increase funding for women's shelters/safe havens and supportive services tailored to meet the gender-specific needs of women experiencing homelessness and their children.





Loty House where hope blossoms sundari foundation, inc.

Endnotes

- 1. Leilani Farha, Women and Housing, in Women and International Human Rights Law 486 (K. Askin & D. Koenig vol. 1 1999).
- 2. Nat'l Law Center on Homelessness & Poverty, Don't Count on It: How the HUD Point-In-Time Count Underestimates the Homelessness Crisis in America (2017), p. 6.
- 3. State of Homelessness: 2020 Edition, NAT'L ALLIANCE TO END HOMELESSNESS (May 2020), https://endhomelessness.org/homelessness-in-america/homelessness-statistics/state-of-homelessness-2020/?gclid=Cj0KCQiA34OBBhCcARIsAG32uvPB9gF-94zMirySWNbwlq4rB6DsJzGF4ZO67alWvDpZDQShoLC8WUIaArnfEALw_wcB (citing HUD's January 2019 Point-in-Time count).
- 4. 2019 AHAR: Part 1 PIT Estimates of Homelessness in the U.S., HUD EXCHANGE (Jan. 2020), https://www.hudexchange.info/resource/5948/2019-ahar-part-1-pit-estimates-of-homelessness-in-the-us/ (last visited March 10, 2021).
- 5. Romero, Adam, Shoshana Goldberg, and Luis Vasquez, *LGBT PEOPLE AND HOUSING AFFORDABILITY, DISCRIMINATION, AND HOMELESSNESS*, UCLA SCHOOL OF LAW (April 2020), https://williamsinstitute.law.ucla.edu/wp-content/uploads/LGBT-Housing-Apr-2020.pdf.
- 6. See State of Homelessness: 2020 Edition, supra note 3; Number of People Using Domestic Violence Shelters by State, DOMESTICSHELTERS.ORG, https://www.domesticshelters.org/data-center/state-reports-and-rankings/people-using-domestic-violence-shelters-by-state (last visit May 12, 2021) (stating that annually, 909,396 women utilize domestic violence shelters in the U.S.) (We used the 909,396 [women who use DV shelters in the US] and added it to the 219,911 [women experiencing homeless in 2019] to come up with 1,129,307). Many women experiencing homelessness go uncounted in their efforts to survive by being invisible.
- 7. Committee on Health Care for Underserved Women, *Health Care for Homeless Women*, THE AMERICAN COLLEGE OF OBSTETRICIANS AND GYNECOLOGISTS, https://www.acog.org/clinical/clinical-guidance/committee-opinion/articles/2013/10/health-care-for-homeless-women (stating that "[w]omen and families are the fastest growing segment of the homeless population, with 34% of the total homeless population composed of families. Of these homeless families, 84% are headed by women."); *see also Who is Homeless?*, NAT'L COALITION FOR THE HOMELESS (Aug. 2007), https://www.nationalhomeless.org/publications/facts/Whois.pdf.
- 8. Universal Declaration of Human Rights ("UDHR") art. 25, G.A. Res. 217 (III) A, U.N. Doc. A/810 (Dec. 10, 1948).
- 9. International Covenant on Economic, Social, and Cultural Rights ("ICESCR") art. 11(1), signed Oct. 05, 1977, 993 U.N.T.S. 3
- 10. Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women ("CEDAW") art. 14(2), signed July 17, 1980, 1249 U.N.T.S. 13.
- 11. Comm. on Econ., Soc., and Cultural Rts. ("CESCR"), General Comment No. 4: The Right to Adequate Housing (Art. 11 (1) of the Covenant), ¶ 8, U.N. Doc. CESCR/E/1992/23 (Dec. 13. 1991).
- 12. Comm. on the Elimination of Discrimination Against Women ("CEDAW Comm."), General Recommendation No. 21: Equality in Marriage and Family Relations, ¶ 26, U.N. Doc. A/49/38 (1994).
- 13. Gender Economic Inequality, INEQUALITY.ORG, https://inequality.org/facts/gender-inequality/#gender-income-gaps.
- 14. Id.
- 15. Sandra Park & John Pollock, *Tenants' Right to Counsel is Critical to Fight Mass Evictions and Advance Race Equity During the Pandemic and Beyond*, ACLU (Jan. 12, 2021), https://www.aclu.org/news/racial-justice/tenants-right-to-counsel-is-critical-to-fight-mass-evictions-and-advance-race-equity-during-the-pandemic-and-beyond/; see also Sophie Beiers, Sandra Park & Linda Morris, *Clearing the Record: How Eviction Sealing Laws Can Advance Housing Access for Women of Color*, ACLU (Jan. 10, 2020), https://www.aclu.org/news/racial-justice/clearing-the-record-how-eviction-sealing-laws-can-advance-housing-access-for-women-of-color/.
- 16. United Way Miami, The Miami-Dade ALICE recap, available at: http://unitedwaymiami.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/02/18145-EXT-ALICE-One-pager.pdf
- 17. Miami's Worker's Council, Blueprint and Connect Capital Report, available at: https://drive.google.com/file/d/1Uq5JjXCCsUwMkYqv76V0yVXCtj1uboX5/edit.
- 18. Id.
- Facts on Homelessness, Housing & Violence Against Women, NAT'L L. CENTER ON HOMELESSNESS & POVERTY, https://nlchp.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/10/DV Fact Sheet.pdf.
- 20. Hum. Rts. Council, Guidelines for the Implementation of the Right to Adequate Housing: Report of the Special Rapporteur on adequate housing as a component of the right to an adequate standard of living, and on the right to non- discrimination in this context, ¶ 51, U.N. Doc. A/HRC/43/43 (2019).
- 21. New Federal Policy Proposals Will Hurt Survivors of Domestic Violence, NAT'L ALLIANCE TO END HOMELESSNESS (Oct. 23, 2019), https://endhomelessness.org/new-federal-policy-proposals-will-hurt-survivors-of-domestic-violence/.
- 22. The Intimate Relationship between Domestic Violence and Homelessness, INST. FOR CHILDREN, POVERTY & HOMELESSNESS (June 26, 2019), https://www.icphusa.org/commentary/the-intimate-relationship-between-domestic-violence-and-homelessness-2/; see also Facts on Homelessness, Housing & Violence Against Women, supra note 18 (stating in 2012, 28% of cities cited domestic violence as a leading cause of homelessness among families with children).
- 23. Domestic Violence and Homelessness, ACLU WOMEN'S RIGHTS PROJECT (2008),
 - $https://www.aclu.org/sites/default/files/field_document/factsheet_homelessness_2008.pdf (last visited March 10, 2021).$
- 24. Dubravka Simonovic, States must combat domestic violence in the context of COVID-19 lockdowns UN rights expert, OHCHR (March 27, 2020), https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=25749&LangID=E.
- 25. UN Women, *The Shadow Pandemic: Violence against women during COVID-19*, (May 27, 2020) https://www.unwomen.org/en/news/in-focus/jn-focus-gender-equality-in-covid-19-response/violence-against-women-during-covid-19#facts.
- 26. Impact Report: COVID-19 and Domestic Violence Trends, NAT'L COMM'N ON COVID-19 AND CRIMINAL JUSTICE (Feb. 23, 2021), https://covid19.counciloncj.org/2021/02/23/impact-report-covid-19-and-domestic-violence-trends/; see also Research in Brief: Domestic Violence Calls for Service, NAT'L COMM'N ON COVID-19 AND CRIMINAL JUSTICE (Aug. 18, 2020), https://covid19.counciloncj.org/2020/08/18/domestic-violence/ ("The COVID-19 pandemic led to a 9.7% increase in domestic violence calls for service during March and April, starting before state-level stay-at-home mandates began. Applied nationally, this finding means there were approximately 1,330 more domestic violence calls for service per day across the U.S. during the time period").
- 27. Paradise Afshar, *Domestic Violence Survivors Need More Help than Ever During Pandemic*, MIAMI HERALD (Oct. 29, 2020), https://www.miamiherald.com/living/helping-others/article246265185.html (citing a survey conducted by the University of Miami School of Law's Human Rights Clinic and the Domestic Violence and Sexual Assault Council of Miami-Dade County).
- 28. *Id*
- 29. Constance Collins, Pandemic Impacts at the Intersection of Domestic Violence and Homelessness, LOTUS HOUSE.
- 30. *Id.*
- 31. Id.
- 32. Unique Challenges of Women Experiencing Homelessness, CAREER AND RECOVERY RESOURCES, INC., https://www.careerandrecovery.org/unique-challenges-of-women-experiencing-homelessness/
- 33. Transgender Homeless Adults & Unsheltered Homelessness: What the Data Tell Us, NAT'L ALLIANCE TO END HOMELESSNESS (2020), https://endhomelessness.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/07/Trans-Homelessness-Brief-July-2020.pdf ("While unsheltered transgender people are more likely to be victims of crime, they are also more likely to have interactions with the criminal justice system. They average a higher number of police contacts and jail or prison stays than their cisgender peers.").
- 34. HUD, Violence Against Women Reauthorization Act of 2013: Implementation in HUD Housing Programs, Federal Register Vol. 81, No. 221, at 80724 (Nov. 16, 2016).
- 35. Commission on Human Rights, MIAMI-DADE COUNTY, https://www.miamidade.gov/global/humanresources/fair-employment/commission-on-human-rights-board.page (citing Chapter 11A of the Miami-Dade County Code).
- 36. About Us, LOTUS HOUSE, https://lotushouse.org. Learn more about their award winning program at www.lotushouse.org.
- 37. Raquel Rolnik, How to Make Women's Right to Housing Effective?, OHCHR (2011), at 24, https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Issues/Housing/GuideWomenandHousingEN.pdf; Hum. Rts. Council, supra note 20 at ¶ 53 ("Women should have a guaranteed right to participate in all aspects of housing-related policymaking, including housing design and construction, community development and planning, and transportation and infrastructure.").